GANG OFFENDING AND ISSUES WITH PROSECUTING GANGS IN OTHER COUNTRIES

Research and Statistics Division Ministry of Home Affairs, Singapore

Abstract

This paper reviews international literature to provide an overview of the gang offending situation and challenges with prosecuting gang crimes in other countries. Gang offending remains a global threat to public order and safety. For many countries, while the prosecution approach remains the key judicial action to combat gang crimes, this approach comes with a myriad of challenges, such as witness non-cooperation and intimidation, difficulty in establishing criminal liability, and ambiguity of gang legislations. For Singapore, while prosecution in court remains the first-line jurisdictional action, the Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) Act (CLTPA) provides a recourse in cases where prosecution is not feasible but there is a need to swiftly combat gang offending. The robust safeguards of the CLTPA ensure that each case is objectively assessed to arrive at a decision in the interests of public safety, peace, and good order.

Background

1. This paper reviews international literature to provide an overview of the gang offending situation and challenges with prosecuting gang crimes in other countries. In particular, the paper examines the following:

- a. The extent to which gang-related crimes and violence threaten safety and security in other jurisdictions;
- b. Challenges with prosecuting gang crimes and supplementary approaches to traditional prosecution in other jurisdictions; and
- c. Singapore's gang offending landscape and how the CLTPA provides a recourse in cases where prosecution is not feasible.

Definitions of "Gang"

2. There has been ongoing debate within the research community and the criminal justice sphere on the definition of a gang. A frequently referenced definition of a street gang is "any durable, street-oriented youth group whose involvement in illegal activity is part of its group's identity" (Klein & Maxson, 2006). Another definition characterises gangs as groups comprising three or more individuals who unite for a shared objective, asserting ownership over specific territory within a community and participating together or separately through violent acts and various criminal behaviours (Egley et al., 2006). Meanwhile, the United States (U.S.) Department of Justice defines a gang as three or more individuals who collectively adopt a group identity which members use to create an atmosphere of fear, with the purpose of engaging in criminal activity through violence or intimidation to further their criminal objectives. While there is no

single uniform definition, one consistent theme is that members of gangs engage in criminal activities.

3. To provide context for subsequent discussion of gangs in this paper, it is important to understand the differences between two interconnected types of criminal groups - street gangs and organised crime syndicates. The term "street gang" is frequently used interchangeably with "youth gang" and "criminal street gang", with the latter explicitly highlighting the involvement of criminal activities. A street gang carries a few distinct features that distinguishes itself from organised crime syndicates. First, it typically has a visible presence in the street. Second, street gangs engage in severe and violent offences, such as assaults, drive-by shootings, robberies and homicides, that generally occur on the streets (National Gang Center, n.d.). In addition, most street gangs are loosely structured, with transient leadership and membership, easily transcended codes of loyalty and generally informal roles among members. Organised crime syndicates, on the other hand, are highly coordinated and generally operate on a much larger and transnational scale, engaging in money laundering, trafficking of illegal drugs, firearms, people, wildlife and counterfeit goods (UNODC, 2019). To sustain these operations, organised crime syndicates require clear hierarchical structures, robust leadership, strict rules or codes of loyalty, severe punishments for misconduct, as well as high levels of entrepreneur expertise that enable the groups to accumulate and invest the proceeds from various illicit activities (National Gang Center, n.d.). In reality, the difference between street gangs and organised crime syndicates may be becoming increasingly blurred as there have been examples of gangs that have grown in size and become more sophisticated in their criminal activities.

4. The focus of this paper is on street gangs as the types of gangs operating in Singapore are closer to street gangs than organised crime syndicates.

Global Threat of Gangs

5. A recent United Nations (U.N.) report highlighted that hundreds of thousands of people are being trafficked by criminal gangs and coerced into working in scam centres and other illegal online operations that have emerged across Southeast Asia (OHCHR, 2023). The report estimated that about 120,000 victims are based in Myanmar and 100,000 in Cambodia, while tens of thousands more people are being coerced to work in Laos, the Philippines and Thailand. Billions of dollars are being generated annually by gangs who forced victims into cybercrime, where they are subjected to threats, torture and sometimes sexual violence.

6. A 2008 report by the Criminal Intelligence Service Canada (CISC) revealed that there were approximately 900 organised crime groups operating in Canada that year, of which over 400 were categorised as street gangs.¹ The CISC noted that Canada's major criminal markets involve illegal drugs, financial crimes, contraband tobacco,

¹ 'Organised crime groups' is a generic umbrella term used by CISC for groups that represent significant public safety and societal threats in Canada. Such groups include mafia networks, outlaw motorcycle gangs, groups which are involved in money laundering and human trafficking activities, as well as local street gangs.

human trafficking, illicit firearms, intellectual property rights crimes, and vehicle-related crimes. In the United Kingdom (U.K.), while crimes committed by organised syndicates are a big concern, urban street gangs have also increased their involvement in more serious crimes, such as drug trafficking, exploitation of children and operating across multiple jurisdictions within the U.K. (Bullock et al. 2009; Gottschalk 2009; National Crime Agency, 2016). According to the Mayor's Office for Policing and Crime, in 2017, young Londoners are subjected to knife crimes, gang-related crimes, serious youth violence and exploitation by street gangs to engage in criminal activities (Annan et al. 2021).

In New Zealand (N.Z.), the two dominating gangs are the Mongrel Mob and 7. Black Power, which together accounted for two-thirds of all known adult gang members, based on figures in 2014 (Ministry of Social Development, 2016). Between July 2017 and June 2019, the N.Z. police had seized about NZ\$103.5 million worth of cash and assets through organised crime and gang investigations, of which NZ\$29 million was attributed to drug-related offences (Cornish, 2019). In addition, The Economist reported that N.Z. had one of the world's highest gang membership rates in 2018 and the Police estimated over 7,000 patched gang members in 2020 and hundreds of prospects eager to join the ranks of the gangs.^{2,3} In mid-2022, the N.Z. government noted the escalating gang tension and violence in recent years (N.Z. Parliament, 2022). Of note, the specialist Armed Offenders Squad Police was deployed 1,694 times in 2021 to respond to the most serious and violent armed offenders or gang members; this was a 64 percent increase compared to 2017. Another recent trend was the increase in the number of youths joining gangs. There was a 75 percent increase in the number of 18-25-year-olds joining gangs in the period between 2017 and 2022, the most significant increase among the age groups. The increase was attributed to the gangs using social media, public display of power and flaunting the proceeds of a criminal lifestyle to recruit young and vulnerable New Zealanders (Mitchell, 2022).

8. Scholars who conduct gang studies widely acknowledge that youth street gang members are recruited or form alliances with adult organised crime groups. Besides N.Z., this has also been observed in several countries. More will be elaborated in the next sections, which present case studies on gang offending and violence in (i) the U.S. and Central America, (ii) Africa and (iii) Hong Kong.

Case Study #1: Gang Offending and Violence in the U.S. and Central America

9. The Central American Crisis in the late 1970s contributed to the rise of gangrelated issues and violence in southern California, U.S., as new immigrants from Central America seeking refuge in the Hispanic urban neighbourhoods became targets

² Patched gang members are individuals who completed a probationary period and earned the right to full gang membership.

³ Prospects are individuals who have yet to achieve full gang membership but are actively working toward this goal.

for local gangs which harassed and extorted them.⁴ Consequently, numerous young men either joined existing gangs or formed new ones as defensive measures. These gangs are known as 'maras'. In 1996, tightened immigration policies allowed for the deportation of incarcerated gang members, and this spread the gang culture from southern California to Central America. This led to an estimated 70,000 gang members dispersed across seven Central American countries, with the Northern Triangle countries, comprising El Salvador, Guatemala, and Honduras, being the worst affected (Jütersonke et al., 2009; UNODC, 2007).

The Northern Triangle is regarded as one of the most violent regions in the 10. world with the prevalence of maras, which are often linked to extortion, drug trafficking, violence and high homicide rates (Paredes & Navarrete, 2023). Wolfe (2020) highlighted the sexual and gang violence in the Northern Triangle, citing findings from the U.N. Gender Equality Observatory on the high murder rates of women in El Salvador (2.1 per 100,000 women) and Honduras (4.7 per 100,000 women) in 2020. These crimes often go uninvestigated and unpunished. In some instances, victims were forced by gang members to withdraw charges against the perpetrators of sexual violence. The Northen Triangle is also a home to two major gangs - the Mara Salvatrucha (MS-13) and the 18th Street Gang. Both gangs have witnessed considerable growth in size and power, leading to intense rivalry and frequent armed violence (Wolfe, 2020). Consequently, young children in the Northern Triangle continue to live in constant fear as they navigate through gang-controlled territories just to attend school. Children who encounter gangs are often given a grim choice join within 24 hours or face death. Those who comply risk being killed by rival gangs or law enforcement officers, while those who refused are targeted by the inviting gang.

The National Gang Center (NGC) conducted annual surveys of over 2,500 law 11. enforcement agencies nationally to monitor the nature and extent of gang activity in the U.S. from 1996 to 2012 (Lowe & Lane, 2019). In 1996, individuals under 18 made up 50 per cent of gang members but this declined to 35 per cent in 2011 (Finelli, 2019). Despite the decrease in share of youth gang membership over the years, street gangs and gang activities have remained prevalent in cities, small towns, suburbs and rural areas in the U.S. (Egley et al., 2014; Howell & Egley, 2005).⁵ Between 2000 and 2009, NGC estimated that the number of gangs averaged about 25,000, with approximately 750,000 gang members in total (Egly & Howell, 2011). In 2012, the NGC estimated that there were around 30,700 gangs and 850,000 gang members scattered across the U.S., indicating a growing gang issue (Lowe & Lane, 2019). According to NGC's analysis of the survey data for 2011 and 2012, about 48 per cent of the surveyed enforcement agencies noted significant increases in non-lethal gang-related violent crimes and about 43 per cent reported rise in gang-related property crimes. In addition, about 40 per cent of the agencies reported a rise in gang-related drug offences during the same period.

⁴ The Central American Crisis began in the late 1970s, when major civil wars and communist revolutions erupted in various countries in Central America.

⁵ According to NGC, gang activity includes gang graffiti, drug sales, firearms use, aggravated assault, burglary, robbery, theft and motor vehicle theft.

12. U.S. gangs actively recruit new members, establish drug distribution territories and collaborate with other criminal groups for power and financial gains. The three largest criminal street gangs in the U.S. are the *MS-13*, *Latin Kings*, and the *Crips*. These gangs are rapidly expanding beyond the states which they originated from. Lawmakers, law enforcement agencies and the media closely monitor these street gangs due to their strong ties with gangs and cartels in Mexico and Central America (Finelli, 2019). With a collective membership in the U.S. at about 38,000, these criminal street gangs are becoming more organised and capable of spreading their illegal activities like drug trafficking, assault, threats, intimidation, robbery, burglary, weapons trafficking, theft, and grand theft auto across national borders (Finelli, 2019).

13. The association between gang membership and violence in the U.S. has been extensively documented in the literature (Bendixen et al., 2006). Studies highlighted that gangs reinforce violent behaviour by routinely exposing members to high-risk situations and rewarding them for using violence. Moreover, gang members often consider violence necessary for gaining respect, status and reputation, as well as for financial rewards and business protection (Harris et al., 2011; Stretesky & Pogrebin, 2007). In 2009, most gang-related violence occurred in larger cities and suburban counties, accounting for over 96 per cent of all gang homicides (Egly & Howell, 2011). From 2009 to 2012, cities with populations of 100,000 and above saw a 13 per cent increase in gang-related homicides. In addition, nearly half of all homicides in Chicago and Los Angeles during the same period were attributed to gang violence (Egly & Howell, 2012). In 2012, gangs were responsible for 16 per cent of all homicides in the U.S. (Egley et., 2014).

14. Beyond the strong link between gangs and violence, another prevalent issue concerning gangs in the U.S. is their expansion through recruiting members, including juveniles. Adult gang leaders often involve younger members, even children, to transport drugs, weapons and carry out violent crimes, partly to shield themselves from law enforcement. In the state of Virginia, gang recruitment has been observed to start as early as fifth grade in elementary schools.⁶ Additionally, the NGC reported that in 2011, majority of the crimes committed in 15 states were by juvenile gang members. In the state of Georgia, the authorities reported that gangs were creatively recruiting younger members in middle and elementary school through the façade of organising child-friendly activities, such as hiring ice-cream vendors and hosting sports tournaments, where children would likely let their guard down and see gang members as friends. The Georgia Department of Juvenile Justice estimated that in 2022, 30 per cent of the youths in their Regional Youth Detention Centers and 51 per cent of the youths in the Youth Development Campus had gang affiliations (Oak, 2023).

Case Study #2: Gang Offending and Violence in Africa

15. Gangs are prevalent across Africa, with research predominantly focusing on South Africa and Nigeria due to their substantial street gang presence (Higginson & Kathryn, 2015). In South Africa, gangs gained prominence due to the Group Areas Act

⁶ This was an observation made by a Director from a Virginia Task Force.

whereby "non-white" South Africans were displaced from their homes and resettled in underdeveloped and distant areas, causing a surge in poverty and unemployment in the coloured and black communities. With the breakdown of social order, the formation of gangs in South Africa has come largely from two extremely disadvantaged township areas – the coloured township of Cape Flats and black township of Soweto (Higginson & Kathryn, 2015). In the 1990s, there were about 130 gangs with 100,000 youth members in the Cape Flats area (Daniel & Adams, 2010). Subsequent estimates in 2001 revealed that 5 per cent of the population belonged to 280 gangs in the Western Cape, surpassing gang membership rates in Los Angeles (Shields et al., 2008). Cape Town harbours major street gangs like the Americans and The Hard Livings, which are involved in the drug trade and violence, serving as umbrella organisations for smaller affiliated gangs. These gangs have easy access to inexpensive firearms and engage in various criminal activities, like car theft, drug distribution, robbery and murder. They are described by scholars as "violent criminal fraternities" with alarmingly powerful memberships and sophisticated criminal networks (Daniels & Adams, 2010; Dissel, 1997). In some communities in Cape Flat, gang membership is even regarded as the rite of passage to manhood whereby joining gangs offer protection, prestige, companionship, a sense of belonging and power (Bility, 1999). On the other hand, there is significant anti-gang vigilante presence in South Africa. They are commonly called self-defence units (examples include the People Against Gangsterism and Drugs), and they emerged due to the community's dissatisfaction with state efforts to control gangs, reflecting the growing gang problem and violence (Dixon & Johns, 2001).

16. The culture of gang violence has become deeply entrenched in South Africa. A survey conducted with children from 185 Cape Town Township schools indicated that about half of the children witnessed gang members hitting, kicking, pushing or shoving people, while about four in ten witnessed attacks with sharp weapons or shooting by gang members. Additionally, one-third reported witnessing a murder (Shields et al., 2008). The increase in media coverage showcasing incidents where children and community members were shot, injured and in some cases killed due to gang violence shows worrying trends. For example, in 2013, the South African Police Service reported that 12 per cent of the 2,580 murders were linked to gangs, marking an 86 per cent increase from 2012. Moreover, children as young as 14 were arrested on gang-related homicides and in the first half of 2019, out of 1,600 homicides in Cape Flats, 900 had resulted from gang-related violence (Meyer, 2019; Swingler, 2014).

17. In Nigeria, the Yan Daba, also known as "area boys" or "macho boys" in the city of Kano, is one of the notorious gangs in the northern region (Matusitz & Repass, 2009; Salaam, 2011). The Yan Daba members are typically aged between 10 and 30, and members often join due to economic hardships and unemployment, earning a living through extortion and criminal activities (Salaam & Brown, 2012). Their entrepreneurial criminality includes, creating "pop-up" car parks in public places and charging parking fees, prostitution, drug trafficking, robbery, theft, acting as security guards for the rich, participating in turf wars and engaging in political intimidation for politicians (Salaam & Brown, 2012). Drug use is also widespread among the Yan Daba and approximately 90 per cent reported substance use.

18. Similar to the U.S. and other countries, gangs in Africa tend to recruit youths from economically disadvantaged backgrounds and those disconnected from their Page **6** of **30**

communities (Daniels & Adams, 2010). Vulnerable youths from dysfunctional families are more prone to leaving home or loitering in the streets where recruitment often takes place (Dissel, 1997). In Africa, grooming for gang membership typically starts in primary school while actual recruitment tends to occur in the final year of primary school (Bility, 1999).

Case Study #3: Triads and Youth Gang Offending in Hong Kong

19. Triad societies originated in the 17th century in China as a movement to overthrow the ruling Qing dynasty. By the 20th century, the triads began to break up into smaller gangs. When the Communist Party came into power in 1949, these gangs fled to other jurisdictions, including Hong Kong, Macau and Taiwan (Lo, 2020). In the early 1990s, Hong Kong triads were collaborating with criminal syndicates in China and these alliances allowed the exchange of criminal methods, intelligence and funds in exchange for inexpensive manpower, drugs, firearms and involvement in the sex trade (Lo, 2010).

Hong Kong triads are known to engage in street level crimes, like illegal 20. bookmaking, peddling fake products (Rochelle et al, 2011), gambling, prostitution, drugs, loan sharking, cross-border smuggling and providing protection services for legitimate businesses from attack by rival gangs (Chu, 2000; Lo, 2020). The major triads in Hong Kong are the Wo Shing Wo, 14K, Sun Yee On and Wo On Lok (Shui Fong) and these triads often engage in violence arising from turf wars (Lo, 2020). Armed clashes typically occur between two rival triads involving up to a dozen members from each side whereby they would meet at an appointed venue and time with weapons such as iron pipes, baseball bats, bladed knives to settle the dispute (Lee et al, 2006). High profile cases of triad related violence were reported in the media, such as a shoot-out incident in 2006 believed to be part of an escalating turf war between two rival triads, a high profile triad-related homicide in 2009 stemming from a long-running feud between Wo Shing Wo and Sun Yee On (Lo, 2020), and a triad shooting in 2022 at Hong Kong's central district which left three persons injured (Lee, 2022).

Hong Kong triads tend to be loosely organised groups with some degree of 21. hierarchy. However, some triads are capable of becoming more organised, forming affiliations and alliances with other triads to run profitable criminal enterprises, investing in legitimate businesses and collaborating with legitimate entrepreneurs to monopolise a newly developed market (Chu, 2000; Chu, 2005). Some also exert influence on and exploit youths from street gangs to carry out criminal activities on behalf of the triads, where youths from street gangs are also lower-ranked members within the triads. The top triad members issue orders to a specific "dai lo" (or big brother) and this is cascaded down to lower-ranked triad members operating under the "dai lo" (Ma, 2020). As youth gang members require money to pursue social activities, such as smoking, drinking, playing pool and karaoke (Fraser & Laidler, 2024), they hang out in pool halls, parks and video game centres waiting for calls for "work" from their "dai lo". The type of work assigned to them include providing "back up" and "sorting out trouble" at entertainment outlets like bars, clubs and restaurants. Youth gang members are also tasked with collecting protection fees from businesses and often act as lookouts for unlicensed street hawkers, minibuses and fish markets

operating under the triad's turf. The protection fees collected are subsequently used to produce and sell drugs. Through engaging in such criminal activities, the youth members win the trust of the "dai lo" to become trusted members of the triad (Chu, 2000). Other problems posed by the youth gang members include substance abuse Fraser & Laidler, 2024) and acts of violence. Youth gangs tend to use violence to resolve conflicts whereby cases of "staring" incidents could escalate to verbal exchanges of vulgarities, fights or having one group retreat temporarily to call for reinforcements or to ambush the alleged "starer" at a later time. In some cases, these staring incidents eventually lead to fatal gang-related incidents (Lee et al, 2006).

Challenges Faced by Other Jurisdictions in Prosecution of Gang Crimes

22. For many jurisdictions, prosecution remains the key judicial action to combat gang crimes, and several have enacted specific criminal laws pertaining to gang-related offences.⁷ While there is a strong reliance on prosecution, gang trials often come with a myriad of challenges that not only impede swift conviction of offenders, but may even potentially thwart successful conviction, allowing the gang offending cycle to continue. The commonly cited challenges with prosecution of gang crimes include witness non-cooperation and intimidation, difficulty in establishing criminal liability, and ambiguity of gang legislations (Bjerregaard, 2003; Caldwell, 2015; Dedel, 2006; Egley Jr. & Arjunan, 2002; Jackson, 2004).

Witness Non-cooperation and Intimidation

23. Witness testimony is an important component of court trials as it supplements the objective evidence (e.g., DNA evidence, surveillance footages) to build a stronger prosecution case. This is especially so for gang cases that involve multiple defendants, and witness testimony can help to establish key aspects of the case, such as identities of perpetrators, the type and extent of involvement of individual perpetrators, gang connotations, association among the perpetrators, and the possible motives (Anderson et al., 2009).

24. Taking cases involving gang violence as an example, witnesses can include gang affiliates of victim(s), gang affiliates of defendant(s) and eyewitnesses who are not associated with the gangs (Anderson et al., 2009; Cartwright & Walutes, Jr., 2006; Jackson, 2004). These witnesses often refuse to testify in court due to various reasons (Cartwright & Walutes Jr., 2006; Jackson, 2004). Given the violent nature of gangs, the gang affiliates from the victim's gang would likely prefer to get even via physical retaliation, rather than through testifying against a rival gang in court. For members of the defendant's gang, testifying in court against their fellow gang members is likely to be frowned upon as it would be seen as a sign of betrayal that might result in violent reprisal. On the other hand, non-gang affiliated eyewitnesses are unlikely to testify in court due to a distinct reason – witness intimidation.

⁷ Some examples include Article 416-bis Association of Mafia-type of the Italian Penal Code, Section 98A of New Zealand's Crimes Act 1961, South Africa's Prevention of Organised Crime Act, United States' Federal Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act, and California's Street Terrorism Enforcement and Prevention Act (Association of Mafia-type, 1982; Crimes Act 1961, 1961; Prevention of Organised Crime Act, 1998; Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act, 1970; Street Terrorism Enforcement and Prevention Act, 1988).

25. Anecdotally, witness intimidation relating to gang trials is a widespread concern for many jurisdictions (Anderson et al., 2009; Anderson, 2007; Dedel, 2006; Jackson, 2004). While it is challenging to examine the prevalence as many cases of witness intimidation were not reported, there had been some earlier attempts in the U.S. to do so (Dedel, 2006; O'Malley, 2014). For instance, the NGC survey in 2000 reported that 66 per cent of the law enforcement agencies from the sample indicated that witness intimidation was common for cases involving youth gangs (Egley Jr. & Arjunan, 2002). The survey also found that perceptions on the prevalence of witness intimidation varied depending on the size of the jurisdiction, with 44 per cent of the agencies within smaller jurisdictions and 83 per cent of the agencies within larger jurisdictions reporting that witness intimidation was common for cases involving youth gangs. In an earlier study involving interviews with 32 criminal justice officers in the U.S., victim and witness intimidation was suspected in about 75 per cent to 100 per cent of the gang violence cases that were committed in gang-influenced neighbourhoods (Healey, 1995).

26. Witness intimidation can come in many different forms (Cartwright & Walutes Jr., 2006; Dedel, 2016; Healey, 1995). It can involve implicit threats that are sufficient to psychologically pressurise the witnesses into believing that they would suffer retaliation if they were to testify. Some examples of implicit threats include taunting eye-contact or gestures in the court room, stalking behaviours such as loitering around witnesses' neighbourhoods or workplaces and harassment calls. Witness intimidation can also involve explicit intimidation, such as verbal threats and vandalisation of witnesses' cars or properties. For more serious cases, actual physical harm might be inflicted on the witnesses. To further coerce witnesses, the intimidation can even be extended to their loved ones.

Gangs are now tapping on social networking sites, such as X (formerly Twitter), 27. Instagram and Facebook, to intimidate witnesses (Browning, 2014; Monagas & Monagas, 2016). This is a growing concern as social media provides a faster and easier way for gangs to reach witnesses, which could be done while maintaining anonymity behind pseudo profiles. One common way is to divulge personal information of witnesses (e.g., name, address, contact number, photos) and other confidential details, such as witnesses' court statements, on social networking sites (Browning, 2014). These social media intimidators would often capitalise on the online mob mentality to call for others to harass the witnesses. One recent example is the case of a 27-year-old female who was a member of a Northern Virginia street gang known as Reccless Tigers (Eastern District of Virginia, 2023). In April 2022, to intimidate the witnesses for a trial involving violent and drug offences allegedly committed by her fellow gang members, she posted names of the witnesses on an Instagram page one day before the trial. She name-called them as "snitches" in the posts and asked for other gang members to gather in the court room the following day to "watch the snitches snitching". As a result of the intimidation, some witnesses pulled out of testifying and the trial was postponed. She was later sentenced to a 15-month jail term for witness intimidation charges. Similarly, a 24-year-old female from Pottstown, Pennsylvania was jailed in 2012 after intimidating a witness for a gangrelated murder trial involving her boyfriend through Facebook posts (Hessler Jr., 2012). Besides the witness' personal information, she also posted the court statement made by the witness. She called the witness a "*rat*" and declared that the witness "*Need 2 Exercise Their Right 2 Remain Silent*". There was another well-known case in the U.S. whereby a dedicated Instagram account, named "Rats215", was set up to disclose personal information and statements of more than 30 witnesses for trials involving different violent crimes, including gang-related ones (The Guardian, 2013). The posts were endorsed by many through the "Like" function and commenters had asked to "*put a hit on them*". When it was active between February 2013 and November 2013, the account posted daily and amassed close to 8,000 followers, before it was taken down after a police officer came across it.

To address the issue of witness intimidation, many jurisdictions have 28. implemented witness protection programs. Dandurand and Farr (2010) provides a comprehensive summary of the witness protection programs in different countries, including the U.S., U.K., N.Z., Italy, and South Africa. Most of these programs share common protection measures, such as relocation, change of identity, physical security protection, financial subsidies including allowances and living expenses and provision of counselling services; these measures could be extended to witnesses' families. However, witness protection programs are not foolproof and have their own limitations (Dandurand & Farr, 2010; Fyfe & Sheptycki, 2006; Kaur, 2011). First, such programs are costly to implement and require extensive manpower, particularly for those that involve overseas relocation of an entire family. Second, these protection measures are often extremely taxing on the protected witnesses as they would need to adapt to the life changes brought about by the measures (e.g., round-the-clock security, relocation to a new state or country) and for some cases, they might experience social isolation if they need to cut off contact with their family and friends. As a result, it is not uncommon for witnesses to drop out of witness protection programs. Third, local relocation might be ineffective in smaller countries as the intimidators could easily track the witnesses given the minimal geographical separation (Kaur, 2011). Given these limitations, witness protection programs are often only considered for more serious crimes, causing other cases to fall through the cracks.

Difficulty in Establishing Criminal Liability

29. In a court trial, it is vital for prosecutors to prove the criminal liability of a defendant for the judge or jury to assess whether the defendant is guilty and the type and extent of sentencing if so. Criminal liability refers to the legal responsibility of an individual in the commission of a crime (Bell Lamb & Joynson Solicitors, 2022; Shein, 2015). The concept of criminal liability is made up of two aspects - the "mens rea" (intent to commit the crime despite knowing that the crime is a wrongdoing) and "actus rea" (physical commission of the wrongdoing) (Bell Lamb & Joynson Solicitors, 2022; Shein, 2015). To establish criminal liability, it is essential to prove the intent, but it may not be necessary to prove that the defendant physically committed the crime - one could be found guilty for aiding (e.g., escape driver) or abetting (e.g., mastermind who incited the crime), even though he or she had not directly committed the crime (Bell Lamb & Joynson Solicitors, 2022). For gang cases, it is often challenging and timeconsuming to establish criminal liability. To craft the theories of intent and responsibilities, the prosecutors would need a significant amount of time to build a deep understanding of the involved gang, e.g., members, structure, insignia, activities, their ways of thinking and their rivalries with other gangs (Jackson, 2004; Lyddane, 2006). This is especially challenging as many jurisdictions do not have well-developed processes to collect accurate gang intelligence (Lyddane, 2006). In addition, gang crimes like gang violence are often committed in groups – the prosecutors would need to establish the identities of the many who were responsible and their intent (Jackson, 2004). Witnesses' testimonies, whether that of the gang affiliates or bystanders, would be crucial in helping the prosecutors to build strong theories of criminal liabilities (Jackson, 2004). However, many of these witnesses would likely not cooperate with the prosecutors due to reasons such as witness intimidation (Jackson, 2004).

Ambiguity of Gang Legislations

30. To prove a defendant's guilt, the prosecutor would have to demonstrate that the defendant had violated the statutory laws set out in a legislation. However, definitions of unlawful acts in legislations might be ambiguous and open to interpretation, posing a challenge for prosecutors (Bjerregaard, 2003; Caldwell, 2015).

31. For gang legislations, a commonly cited ambiguity relates to the definition of gang membership (Bjerregaard, 2003; Caldwell, 2015). For example, California's Street Terrorism Enforcement and Prevention (STEP) Act states that it is a criminal offence for any individual to "actively participate in any criminal street gang with knowledge that its members engage in or have engaged in a pattern of criminal gang activity, and who wilfully promotes, furthers, or assists any felonious criminal conduct by members of that gang" (Street Terrorism Enforcement and Prevention Act, 1988). The STEP Act does not clarify on what constitutes a gang member. By its hierarchical nature, individuals can be affiliated to a gang at different tiers and extent of involvement (Bjerregaard, 2003). The top leaders and nucleus members are more actively involved in the gang's activities, while there could be some fringe followers who aspire to join but are not seen as part of the gang by the other members. Therefore, there might be different perceptions on whether one is considered a gang member.

32. If a gang member is defined based on gang insignia, there could also be inaccuracies (Bjerregaard, 2003). While gangs might have their representative clothing choices and styles, these could be part of the mainstream fashion trends that are adopted by others who are not part of the gangs. This is especially prevalent when gangs opt to wear well-known designer or sports brands as their attires. Another typical gang insignia, tattoos, could also be misleading. While tattoos could be removed via laser technology, it a painful and expensive procedure. As such, one might choose to keep the gang-related tattoos even after he or she renounced the gang. Therefore, it might be inaccurate to judge whether one is a gang member or not based on the tattoos that he or she dons.

33. With such ambiguity, two scenarios could happen (Caldwell, 2015). On one hand, innocent parties could be misconstrued as gang members and be wrongfully convicted. On the other hand, the defence might be able to take advantage of the ambiguity and argue against the charges, allowing the true gang members to go scot-free.

Civil Gang Injunction as a Supplementary Approach

34. Given the challenges associated with the criminal prosecution of gang crimes, several jurisdictions, including the U.S., U.K. and Australia, have turned to civil gang injunctions as a supplementary approach to deter gang crimes (Carr et al., 2017; Shiner, 2009; Valasik & Reid, 2021).⁸

35. In essence, a civil gang injunction is an order issued by a civil court to restrain a gang from participating in activities that might constitute public nuisance within a defined geographical area - any individuals who are known to be associated with the gang would need to abide by the order (Myers, 2008; Vannoy, 2009). Examples of prohibited public activities include interactions with other gang members, possession of illegal substances or weapons, possession or consumption of alcohol, usage of gang insignia including words, gestures or wearing associated attire, and staying in public after curfew hours (Myers, 2008; Vannoy, 2009). The violation of a civil gang injunction can carry either a jail term and/or a fine, e.g., a maximum imprisonment of six months and/or a fine of US\$1,000 under California legislations, and a maximum imprisonment of two years in the U.K. (Caldwell, 2009; Carr et al., 2017; Shiner, 2009). Some of these civil gang injunction orders are issued on a permanent basis while others have a validity period, e.g., a maximum validity period of two years under the U.K. legislations (Caldwell, 2009; Carr et al., 2017). In California, as it may take more than a year to obtain a permanent order, a preliminary order with a short-term validity can be sought as an interim measure (O'Deane & Morreale, 2011).

36. These civil gang injunctions aim to reduce gang crimes by banishing gangs and their activities from the community (Vannoy, 2009). It also provides the opportunity for gang members to dissociate themselves from the gang by destroying their sense of gang identity and limiting their interactions with other gang members, with hopes of dissolving the gang culture in the long run (Vannoy, 2009).

37. Despite the potential to deter gang crimes, civil gang injunctions have received their fair share of criticism. Opponents of civil gang injunctions asserted that such orders are a violation of basic civil rights – ordered individuals are denied the rights to participate in otherwise legal public activities, such as social interactions, possession or consumption of alcohol and wearing of certain attires, simply because of suspected gang affiliation (Vannoy, 2009). Others have criticised that such measures would divert the gangs to commit crimes in other neighbouring areas that are not covered under such orders (Myers, 2009). As a civil gang injunction order is only tied to the defined geographical area, another shortfall is that it is not suitable to combat gangs that have high geographical mobility, e.g., those that have influence in many areas (O'Deane & Morreale, 2011).

38. Several studies have attempted to examine the impact of civil gang injunctions on gang-related outcomes but there have been mixed findings. Some studies have

⁸ The civil gang injunction is not meant to replace but to supplement the traditional prosecution approach. It is different from criminal prosecution as the offences are considered as civil rather than criminal offences and the sentences are typically lighter. It also differs in the nature – civil injunction is a blanket order while criminal prosecution deals with case-by-case crimes.

found that civil gang injunctions only have short-term impacts but are not as effective on longer-term outcomes (Burnett, 2019; Maxson et al., 2005). In their study, Maxson and Sloane (2005) surveyed California residents in a highly disordered neighbourhood ("Upper Flats") where a civil gang injunction was issued and compared them against those in a nearby neighbourhood with similarly high level of public disorder ("North Area") over two time points, i.e., 18 months prior and six months after the issuance of the order. The study found that Upper Flats had more significant improvements over the two time points as compared to North Area, in terms of immediate outcomes such as gang presence in the community and residents' fear of being confronted by gangs. However, the two neighbourhoods did not significantly differ over outcomes which are medium-term (e.g., perceived level of public disorder and being a victim of actual or attempted violent gang crimes) and longer-term (e.g., perceived level of social cohesion and willingness to report gang intimidation to the authorities). In a similar vein, Burnett (2019) conducted a qualitative study involving seven phone interviews with residents, gang members and police officers residing or employed in a Tennessee neighbourhood where a gang injunction was imposed. Their thematic analysis revealed that some participants perceived no reduction in gang crimes in the neighbourhood and others observed a diversion of gang crimes to other nearby neighbourhoods. Some participants felt that the injunction had helped to step up police presence in the neighbourhood but this increased police presence did not last for long.

Singapore's History of Gangs and Related Legislations

39. In Singapore, gangs are commonly known as "Secret Societies" (SS). In the 19th century, SS were rampant in Singapore as they flourished from illegal activities involving opium and extortion, as well as vice businesses such as gambling dens and prostitution (Biblioasia, 2015). SS were characterised by violence, to establish their influence in the local communities and power over other rival gangs. The intense violence and the proliferation of vices fuelled by SS increasingly disturbed the public order and peace.

40. As an attempt to suppress SS and to maintain public order, the British Colonial Government enforced the Societies Ordinance in 1889 (Bolton & Hutton, 2000; Cheng, 1972). Under the Ordinance, it was illegal to run a society with more than ten members unless the Government's approval was obtained. The Government also had the authority to disband societies that were deemed unlawful. While the Ordinance gained initial success in curtailing SS, the impact plateaued as the SS devised workarounds, e.g., turning underground, falsely registering themselves as legal recreational societies or quickly setting up new SS after their predecessors were dissolved by the Government (Biblioasia, 2015).

41. SS continued to threaten public order in Singapore, and the challenges to prosecute them became increasingly apparent – those who were aware of the illegal activities were afraid to provide evidence due to the fear of violent reprisal which the SS were known for (David, 1958). To protect public order, there was a need to swiftly combat SS crimes. As a result, the Government enacted the CLTPA in 1955.

42. SS continue to pose a threat in modern Singapore. *Ang Soon Tong*, a SS based in Singapore and Malaysia that has existed since the 1950s, is known for criminal

activities, such as gun trafficking, drugs, moneylending and illegal gambling (Kok, 2017). In recent times, a gang-related homicide case that shook Singapore involved the *Ang Soon Tong* gang leader, Tan Chor Jin, nicknamed the "One-Eyed Dragon". He shot and killed nightclub owner Lim Hock Soon, who was believed to be from the *Sio Gi Ho*, at his home on 15 Feb 2006, (Yusof, 2021). In December 2020, following a rioting incident involving a deadly weapon in Clarke Quay, where five men aged between 21 and 40 were arrested (Lau, 2020), the police launched an islandwide operation over two months and arrested 151 suspected members of unlawful societies (Lim, 2021). In March 2022, over a two-week operation targeting crime in public entertainment and nightlife outlets, authorities arrested 26 men, aged between 16 and 41, on suspicion of their involvement in SS (Woon, 2022). Moreover, according to the Singapore Prisons Service, close to one quarter of the 7,572 inmates in 2021 had gang affiliations (Singapore Prison Service, 2022). These incidents and media coverage indicate that SS continue to exist in Singapore, posing a threat to Singapore's public safety and security.

43. Similar to other countries, youth involvement in gang violence is a concern in Singapore. Examples of local youth gang violence include the high-profile gang-related clashes, such as the Downtown East slashing on 30 Oct 2010, whereby a 19-year-old male was murdered by gang members with a chopper due to a 'staring incident' and the Bukit Panjang slashing on 8 Nov 2010, whereby 16 youths were attacked by seven *Salakau* gang members brandishing chopping knives. One of the victims reported that the *Salakau* gang members were targeting a rival gang called *Pak Hai Tong* and the youngest among the attackers was only eight years old (Asiaone, 2010; Asiaone, 2012). More recently in 2021, a 16-year-old slashed the face of his victim with a knife during a clash between two rival gangs, leaving the victim permanently disfigured. In the same period, two SS members aged 18 and 21 slashed a 37-year-old man at a coffee shop in Depot Road, leaving the victim with multiple cuts and stab wounds over various parts of his body (Woon, 2022).

The Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) Act 1955

44. The CLTPA allows the Minister for Home Affairs to detain persons involved in criminal activities for up to one year or subject them to supervision for a maximum of three years, without trial, via the issuance of Detention Orders (DOs) or Police Supervision Orders (PSOs) (The Statutes of the Republic of Singapore, 2020 Ed.). The Act is only enforced if the Minister is satisfied that the detention or supervision is essential for the benefit of public order and safety. The scope of the CLTPA is not limited to criminal activities associated with SS but also covers other serious crimes, such as murder, robbery with firearms and organised crimes related to drug trafficking and unlicensed moneylending. As the enforcement of the CLTPA does not require a prosecution court trial, it circumvents the challenges associated with gang prosecution and allows Singapore to swiftly thwart gang offending. However, prosecution in court remains the first-line jurisdictional action and the CLTPA is only used as a last recourse in cases where court prosecution is not feasible, e.g., witnesses and accomplices are reluctant to testify against the defendant in court due to the fear of reprisal.

Safeguards for the CLTPA

45. Several safeguards have been put in place to ensure the powers provided by the CLTPA are exercised appropriately. Each case goes through several layers of review, including that by independent parties, to ensure that facts of the case have been considered objectively to arrive at a decision on whether the DO or PSO is necessary for the benefit of public order and safety (gov.sg, 2018; Shanmugam, 2018). The layers of review include:

- a. The Attorney-General's Chambers (AGC) and senior officials from the Ministry of Home Affairs (MHA) are consulted before the Minister makes the decision on the issuance of a DO or PSO.
- b. The Minister must seek the consent from the Public Prosecutor to issue a DO or PSO.
- c. Each DO or PSO issued will then be reviewed by an independent Criminal Law Advisory Committee (CLAC) (Hearing).⁹ Despite the absence of a prosecution trial, the detainee or supervisee can present his or her defence to the CLAC (Hearing) with the option of being represented by a Legal Counsel. The CLAC (Hearing) will examine the evidence and can further interview the relevant parties, including witnesses and Investigation Officers in charge of the case. If required, the CLAC (Hearing) can also request MHA to conduct further investigations. Following the review, the CLAC (Hearing) will make its independent recommendation on the need for the DO or PSO to the President.
- d. The President can revoke, retain or amend the conditions of the DO or PSO based on the CLAC (Hearing)'s recommendation and advice from the Cabinet.
- e. At the first instance, the Minister can issue a DO for up to one year. The DO can be extended by the President for a period of up to one year, at any one time. The DO will be reviewed by the CLAC (Review) at least annually. If a detainee is detained for more than ten years, the case will be reviewed by the Criminal Law Review Board to determine if such extended period of DO is still essential for the benefit of public order and safety.¹⁰

46. Besides the checks and balances, the temporary nature of the CLTPA by itself is also a safeguard. As a provisional Act, the Government will need to seek the Parliament's endorsement to renew the CLTPA every five years. This allows the Parliament to regularly review the necessity of the CLTPA vis-à-vis the crime landscape in Singapore.

Renewal of the CLTPA

47. The CLTPA was last renewed in 2018 for a five-year period from 21 October 2019, along with amendments made to refine the Act (Indranee, 2018). The key amendments included:

⁹ The CLAC (Hearing) is chaired by a sitting Judge of the Supreme Court, and comprises senior and experienced lawyers.

¹⁰ The CLAC (Review) and the Criminal Law Review Board are distinct entities from CLAC (Hearing) and comprise prominent private citizens who have relevant expertise and lawyers.

a. <u>Addition of a Fourth Schedule which specifies the list of criminal activities for</u> which the Minister can issue a DO or PSO

Before the amendment, the Minister could issue a DO or PSO as long as Section 30(1) of the Act was fulfilled, i.e., the Minister was satisfied that the person was involved in criminal activities and the detention or supervision was essential for the benefit of public order and safety. With the introduction of the Fourth Schedule under Section 30(2), the Minister now must also ensure that the criminal activities associated with the person is covered under the Fourth Schedule in order to issue a DO or PSO. The addition of the Fourth Schedule provides better clarity of the power conferred to the Minister to issue a DO or PSO and ensures that a more objective decision-making process is in place. The list of criminal activities listed under the Fourth Schedule can be found in the <u>Annex</u>.

b. <u>Addition of a clause to solidify the existing position that the Minister's decisions</u> <u>made under the CLTPA are final</u>

While the Court of Appeal has always supported the position that the Minister's decisions made under the CLTPA are final, the addition of the clause seeks to solidify the position to reduce ambiguity. The clause does not remove the safeguards already in place – the issuance of DOs and PSOs must still be consented by the Public Prosecutor, the CLAC (Hearing) will continue to review the DOs and PSOs and the Courts of Appeal will still have the power to perform judicial review on the Minister's decisions based on assessments of illegality, irrationality and procedural impropriety.

c. <u>Enhancing the PSO regime with a focus on targeted rehabilitation based on</u> <u>individual risk factors and needs</u>

Previously, the CLTPA provided a standardised PSO regime where all supervisees were required to abide by the same set of supervisory conditions as part of their rehabilitation. Following the amendment, the Minister can now tailor the conditions (e.g., attend counselling, frequency of mandatory reporting to the Police) based on each supervisee's risk factors for reoffending. This targeted approach can more effectively address each supervisee's risk factors and needs to reduce the risk of reoffending.

Statistics on Gang Offending in Singapore

48. In Singapore, gang-related offences are defined as Rioting and Serious Hurt cases with connotations of SS, including cases where:

- a. Gangland weapons (e.g., parangs and knuckledusters) were used;
- b. Gang names or slogans were shouted;
- c. Any person involved claimed to be from a gang;
- d. Any victim involved was asked whether they belonged to any gang; or
- e. Any accused person involved had gang affiliations.

49. Singapore has seen consistently low numbers of Rioting and Serious Hurt cases with SS connotations over the years (refer to <u>Exhibit 1</u>).¹¹

Exhibit 1: Total Number of Rioting and Serious Hurt Cases with SS Connotations
from 2009 to 2021

Year	Total Number of Rioting and Serious Hurt Cases with SS Connotations
2009	115
2010	120
2011	90
2012	123
2013	104
2014	124
2015	125
2016	124
2017	104
2018	97
2019	119
2020	119
2021	90

50. The number of gang offenders detained under the CLTPA, known as the Criminal Law Detainees – Secret Society (CLD – SS), has been generally declining over the years (refer to Exhibit 2).¹²

¹¹ Statistics on the total number of Rioting and Serious Hurt cases with SS connotations were extracted from the "Written Reply to Parliamentary Question on Number of Violent Offences Committed by Juveniles and Gangs from 2000 to 2020" published on MHA website on 8 November 2022.

¹² Statistics on the number of CLD – SS offenders were extracted from Singapore Prison Service's Annual Statistics Releases published on their website.

Year	Number of CLD - SS Offenders
2011	160
2012	138
2013	125
2014	99
2015	89
2016	91
2017	86
2018	93
2019	88
2020	95
2021	86
2022	78
2023	78

Conclusion

51. Gang offending remains a long-standing and pervasive issue that threatens public order and safety for many countries. For many of these countries, the prosecution approach remains the key judicial action to combat gang crimes. However, this approach comes with a myriad of challenges, such as witness non-cooperation and intimidation, difficulty in establishing criminal liability, and ambiguity of gang legislations. To supplement the prosecution approach, some jurisdictions have implemented alternatives such as civil gang injunctions, but these have limitations as well.

52. For Singapore, while prosecution in court remains the first-line jurisdictional action, the CLTPA provides a recourse in cases where prosecution is not feasible but there is a need to swiftly combat gang offending. The safeguards of the CLTPA ensure that each case is objectively assessed. The consistently low number of gang offending cases and the general declining trend in the number of CLD – SS offenders suggest that Singapore's approach to gangs has been effective in keeping the local gang situation under control.

Annex

Fourth Schedule of the CLTPA

Activities of a Criminal Nature

- 1. Unlicensed moneylending
- 2. Drug Trafficking
- 3. Involvement in a secret society, or as a gangster
- 4. Human Trafficking
- 5. Robbery with firearms
- 6. Murder
- 7. Gang Rape
- 8. Kidnapping
- 9. Participating in, or facilitating, any organised crime activity as defined in section 48(1) of the Organised Crime Act 2015
- 10. Attempting to carry out, abetting, or being a party to a criminal conspiracy to carry out, any activity listed in items 1 to 9.

Reference List

- Anderson, J. (2007). *Gang-Related Witness Intimidation*. Bureau of Justice Assistance. https://www.nationalgangcenter.gov/content/documents/gangrelated-witness-intimidation.pdf
- Anderson, J., Nye, M., Freitas, R., & Wolf, J. (2009). *Gang Prosecution Manual*. National Youth Gang Center. https://www.nationalgangcenter.gov/Content/Documents/Gang-Prosecution-Manual.pdf
- Annan, L. G., Gaoua, N., Mileva, K., & Borges, M. (2021). What makes young people get involved with street gangs in London? A study of the perceived risk factors. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *50*(5), 2198–2213. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcop.22767
- Asiaone. (2010, Nov 9). Youths attacked by '369' gang members. https://www.asiaone.com/static/multimedia/gallery/101109_gang/
- Asiaone. (2012, Sep 8). *Downtown East murder: Five youths sentenced to jail and caning*. https://web.archive.org/web/20180928194313/http://www.asiaone.com/News/AsiaOn e%2BNews/Crime/Story/A1Story20120908-370320.html
- Association of Mafia-type, Italian Penal Code, Article 416-bis (1982). https://www.brocardi.it/codice-penale/libro-secondo/titolo-v/art416bis.html
- Bell Lamb & Joynson Solicitors. (2022, Apr 29). *What is Liability in Criminal Law?* https://www.bljsolicitors.co.uk/blog/what-is-liability-in-criminal-law/
- Biblioasia, National Library, Singapore. (2015, Oct 1). *Triads, Coolies and Pimps: Chinatown in Former Times*. https://biblioasia.nlb.gov.sg/vol-11/issue-3/octdec-2015/coolies/
- Bility, K. M. (1999). School Violence and Adolescent Mental Health in South Africa: Implications for School Health Programs. *Sociological Practice*, 1(4), 285– 303. http://www.jstor.org/stable/43735767
- Bjerregaard, B. (2003). Antigang Legislation and Its Potential Impact: The Promises and the Pitfalls. *Criminal Justice Policy Review, 14*(2), 171-192. https://doi.org/10.1177/0887403403252319
- Bolton, K., & Hutton, C. (Eds.). (2000). *Triad Societies: Western accounts of the History, Sociology and Linguistics of Chinese Secret Societies* (Vol. 5). Taylor & Francis.
- Browning, J. (2014). #Snitches Get Stitches: Witness Intimidation in the Age of Facebook and Twitter. *Pace Law Review, 35*(1), 192-214. https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/pace35&div=1 1&id=&page=
- Bullock, K., Chowdhury, R., & Hollings, P. (2009). *Public concerns about organised crime*. Home Office, United Kingdom.

https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a7a20f2ed915d6eaf153f46/horr16-report.pdf

- Burnett, N.R. (2019). *Gang Injunctions Effects: The Experiences of Residents and Enjoined Gang Members* (Publication No. 6977) [Doctoral dissertation, Walden University, Walden University]. ScholarWorks.
- Caldwell, B. (2009). Criminalizing Day-to-Day Life: A Socio-Legal Critique of Gang Injunctions. *American Journal of Criminal Law,* 37, 241-290. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Beth-Caldwell-2/publication/256030988_Criminalizing_Day-to-Day_Life_A_Socio-Legal_Critique_of_Gang_Injunctions/links/598cf3c1458515c333a9dbbc/Crimi nalizing-Day-to-Day-Life-A-Socio-Legal-Critique-of-Gang-Injunctions.pdf
- Caldwell, H.M. (2015). Reeling in Gang Prosecution: Seeking a Balance in Gang Prosecution. *University of Pennsylvania Journal of Law and Social Change*, *18*, 341-375.

https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1185&=&context =jlasc&=&seiredir=1&referer=https%253A%252F%252Fscholar.google.com% 252Fscholar%253Fhl%253Den%2526as_sdt%253D0%25252C5%2526q%25 3Dreeling%252Bin%252Bgang%252Bprosecution%2526btnG%253D#search =%22reeling%20gang%20prosecution%22

- Carr, R., Slothower, M., & Parkinson, J. (2017). Do Gang Injunctions Reduce Violent Crime? Four Tests in Merseyside, UK. *Cambridge Journal of Evidence-Based Policing, 1*, 195-210. https://doi.org/10.1007/s41887-017-0015-x
- Cartwright, H., & Walutes, Jr., R.L. (2006). Victim and Witness Challenges in Gang Prosecutions. *United States Attorneys' Bulletin, 54*(3), 35-41. https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/usab54&div=3 1&id=&page=
- Chao. D., & Yao, S. (2021, Jul 22) *From Secret to Invisible Societies*. NUS Criminal Justice. https://nuscriminaljustice.com/from-secret-to-invisible-societies-the-evolution-of-organised-crime-in-singapore/
- Cheng, S. (1972). Government Legislation for Chinese Secret Societies in the Straits Settlements in the Late 19th Century. *Asian Studies*, *10*(2), 262-271. https://asj.upd.edu.ph/mediabox/archive/ASJ-10-02-1972/siok-hwagovernment legislation chinese secret straits settlements late nineteenth century.pdf
- Chu, YK (2000). *The Triads as Business.* Routledge Studies in the Modern History of Asia. http://ndl.ethernet.edu.et/bitstream/123456789/4016/1/135.pdf.pdf
- Chu, Y.K. (2005). Hong Kong triads after 1997. *Trends in Organized Crime, 8*, 5-12. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12117-005-1033-9
- Cornish, S. (2019, Jun 24). "More gangs in NZ than ever before": Organised crime laid bare. NZ Herald. https://www.nzherald.co.nz/nz/how-gangs-workorganised-crime-drugs-how-prospects-earn-theirpatch/JB3K7TOA2DBFRWL74WO2LHRV4Q/

- Crimes Act 1961, New Zealand Legislations, Section 98A, Participation in Organised Criminal Group (1961). https://www.legislation.govt.nz/act/public/1961/0043/latest/whole.html#DLM32 7386
- Dandurand, Y., & Farr, K. (2010). *A Review of Selected Witness Protection Programs*. Research and National Coordination, Organized Crime Division, Law Enforcement and Policy Branch, Public Safety Canada. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Yvon-Dandurand/publication/265004094_A_Review_of_Selected_Witness_Protecti on_Programs/links/55191ad20cf2d70ee27b8a27/A-Review-of-Selected-Witness-Protection-Programs.pdf
- Daniels, D., & Adams, Q. (2010). Breaking with Township Gangsterism: The Struggle for Place and Voice. African Studies Quarterly, 11(4), 45-57. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Doria-Daniels/publication/265357404_Breaking_with_Township_Gangsterism_The_S truggle_for_Place_and_Voice/links/56aa21ff08ae7f592f0f1f8b/Breaking-with-Township-Gangsterism-The-Struggle-for-Place-and-Voice.pdf
- David, E. B. (1958). Speech by the Chief Secretary, Mr. E.B. David, Moving the 2nd Reading of the Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) Ordinance in the Legislative Assembly on Wednesday, August 13, 1958 [Speech transcript]. Singapore Government Press Statement. https://www.nas.gov.sg/archivesonline/data/pdfdoc/ebd19580813001.pdf
- Dedel, K. (2006). Problem-Specific Guides Series: Guide No. 42 Witness Intimidation. Office of Community Oriented Policing, U.S. Department of Justice. https://popcenter.asu.edu/sites/default/files/sites/default/files/problems/pdfs/wi tness_intimidation.pdf
- Densley, J. A. (2012). It's gang life, but not as we know it. *Crime & Delinquency*, *60*(4), 517–546. https://doi.org/10.1177/0011128712437912
- Dissel, A. (1997). Youth, street gangs and violence in South Africa. Johannesburg: Centre for the Study of Violence and Reconciliation.
- Dixon, B., & Johns, L. M. (2001). *Gangs, Pagad & the State: Vigilantism and Revenge Violence in the Western Cape. Violence and Transition Series, 2.* help.csvr.org.za, https://help.csvr.org.za/wp-content/uploads/2001/05/gangspagadstate.pdf
- Dixon, R.D. (2022). *Florida Prison Recidivism Report: Releases from 2008 to 2020.* Florida Department of Corrections. https://fdc.myflorida.com/pub/recidivism/RecidivismReport2022.pdf
- Eastern District of Virginia. (2023). *Woman Sentenced for Federal Witness Tampering in Relation to Trial for Gang-Related Murder and Multistate Drug Trafficking Ring*. https://www.justice.gov/usao-edva/pr/woman-sentencedfederal-witness-tampering-relation-trial-gang-related-murder-and

- Egley, A., Howell, J. C., & Major, A. K. (2006). National Youth Gang Survey 1999-2001. *PsycEXTRA Dataset*. https://doi.org/10.1037/e565072006-001
- Egley Jr, A., & Arjunan, M. (2002). *Highlights of the 2000 National Youth Gang Survey*. Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/ojjdp/fs200204.pdf
- Egley Jr, A., & Howell, J.C. (2012) *Highlights of the 2010 National Youth Gang Survey.* Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/pubs/237542.pdf
- Egley Jr, A., Howell, J.C., & Harris, M. (2014). *Highlights of the 2012 National Youth Gang Survey*. Office of Justice Programs, U.S. Department of Justice. https://ojjdp.ojp.gov/sites/g/files/xyckuh176/files/pubs/248025.pdf
- Emmers, R. (2003). ASEAN and the Securitization of Transnational Crime in Southeast Asia. *The Pacific Review*, *16*(3), 419–438. https://doi.org/10.1080/0951274032000085653
- Bendixen, M., Endresen, I.M., & Olweus, D. (2006). Joining and leaving gangs: Selection and facilitation effects on self-reported antisocial behaviour in early adolescence. *European Journal of Criminology, 3*(1), 85-114. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Mons-Bendixen/publication/258136472_Joining_and_Leaving_Gangs/links/55815721 08ae47061e5f6ae9/Joining-and-Leaving-Gangs.pdf
- Finelli, G. A. (2019). Slash, shoot, kill: Gang recruitment of children and the penalties gangs face. *Family Court Review*, *57*(2), 243–257. https://doi.org/10.1111/fcre.12407
- Fraser, A., & Joe-Laidler, K. (2024). Gangs and the Gig Economy: Triads, Precarity and Illicit Work in Hong Kong. *The British Journal of Criminology*, *64*(1), 139-156. https://academic.oup.com/bjc/article-abstract/64/1/139/7186667
- Fyfe, N., & Sheptycki, J. (2006). International Trends in the Facilitation of Witness Co-operation in Organized Crime Cases. *European Journal of Criminology*, 3(3), 319-355. https://doi.org/10.1177/1477370806065585
- Government of Canada. (2013, Apr 3). *Report on organized crime: PS61-1E-PDF*. https://publications.gc.ca/site/eng/9.506134/publication.html
- Gottschalk, E. (2009) Public Perception of Organised Crime Results from an Opinion Poll. Home Office, United Kingdom. http://www.safernorthdevon.co.uk/Publications/Publications%20Public%20Perc eption%20Organised%20Crime.pdf
- Guardian News and Media. (2023, Aug 30). Gangs forcing hundreds of thousands of people into cybercrime in south-East Asia, says UN.

https://www.theguardian.com/global-development/2023/aug/30/gangs-forcing-hundreds-of-thousands-of-people-into-cybercrime-in-south-east-asia-says-un

- Harris, D., Turner, R., Garrett, I., & Atkinson, S. (2011). Understanding the psychology of gang violence: Implications for designing effective violence interventions. Home Office, United Kingdom. https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/media/5a7c82b5ed915d48c24103cd/r esearch-gang-violence.pdf
- Healey, K.M. (1995). *Victim and Witness Intimidation*. National Institute of Justice. https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles/witintim.pdf
- Hessler Jr., C. (2012, Sep 21). *Pottstown woman gets jail for Facebook intimidation*. The Pottstown Mercury. https://www.pottsmerc.com/2012/09/21/pottsownwoman-gets-jail-for-facebook-intimidation/
- Higginson, A., & Benier, K. (2015). Gangs in African, Asian, and Australian settings. *The Handbook of Gangs*, 538–557. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118726822.ch29
- Howell, J.C., & Egley, A. (2005). *Gangs in small towns and rural counties*. National Gang Center. https://nationalgangcenter.ojp.gov/library/publications/gangs-small-towns-and-rural-counties
- Iau, J. (2020, Dec 21). 5 arrested for rioting following brawl in Clarke Quay involving "Deadly weapon": Police. The Straits Times. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/5-arrested-for-riotingfollowing-brawl-in-clarke-quay-involving-deadly-weapon
- Indranee, R. (2018). *The Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) (Amendment) Bill Increasing Accountability and Codifying Existing Law* [Note]. Legal Policy. https://www.mlaw.gov.sg/files/NoteonCLTPA.pdf
- Jackson, A. (2004). *Prosecuting Gang Cases: What Local Prosecutors Need to Know*. American Prosecutors Research Institute. https://biblioteca.cejamericas.org/bitstream/handle/2015/3186/gang_cases.pdf ?sequence=1&isAllowed=y
- Jütersonke, O., Muggah, R., & Rodgers, D. (2009). Gangs, urban violence, and security interventions in Central America. *Security Dialogue*, *40*(4–5), 373–397. https://doi.org/10.1177/0967010609343298
- Kaur, S. (2011). Potential Challenges in a Witness Protection Programme in Malaysia. *Pertanika Journal of Social Science and Humanities, 19*(2), 363-368. https://core.ac.uk/download/pdf/153832222.pdf#page=100
- Kersten, J. (1993). Street youths, bosozoku, and Yakuza: Subculture formation and societal reactions in Japan. Crime & Delinquency, 39(3), 277-295. https://www.researchgate.net/publication/249718476_Street_Youths_Bosozoku _and_Yakuza_Subculture_Formation_and_Societal_Reactions_in_Japan

- Klein, M.W., & Cheryl, L.M. (2006). *Street Gang Patterns and Policies*. Office of Justice Programs. https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/street-gang-patterns-and-policies
- Kok, L. M. (2017, Aug 30). *Police arrest "gangster" guard seen in viral video*. The Straits Times. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/police-arrest-gangster-guard-seen-in-viral-video
- Lee, K. W., Broadhurst, R. G., & Beh, P. S. L. (2006). Triad-related homicides in Hong Kong. *Forensic Science International*, *162*(1–3), 183–190. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.forsciint.2006.06.031
- Lee, P. (2022, Aug 31). *Eighth man linked to gang shooting in Hong Kong's Central District to appear in court*. Hong Kong Free Press HKFP. https://hongkongfp.com/2022/06/24/eighth-man-linked-to-gang-shooting-inhong-kongs-central-district-to-appear-in-court/
- Lim, J. (2021, Jan 5). *151 suspected secret society members arrested over two weeks*. The Straits Times. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/151-suspected-secret-society-members-arrested-over-two-weeks
- Lo, T. W. (2011). Triadization of youth gangs in Hong Kong. *British Journal of Criminology*, *5*2(3), 556–576. https://doi.org/10.1093/bjc/azr091
- Lo, T.W. (2010). Beyond social capital: Triad organized crime in Hong Kong and China. *The British Journal of Criminology*, *50*(5), 851–872. https://academic.oup.com/bjc/article-abstract/50/5/851/463592
- Lo, C. (2020, Sep 11) Spotlight back on Hong Kong Triads after dramatic shooting. South China Morning Post. https://www.scmp.com/news/hong-kong/law-andcrime/article/3101047/spotlight-back-hong-kong-triads-after-dramatic
- Lowe, C. C., & Lane, J. (2020). Gangs. *The Encyclopedia of Child and Adolescent Development*, 1–11. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781119171492.wecad424
- Lyddane, D. (2006). Understanding Gangs and Gang Mentality: Acquiring Evidence of the Gang Conspiracy. *United States Attorneys' Bulletin, 54*(3), 1-14. https://heinonline.org/HOL/LandingPage?handle=hein.journals/usab54&div=2 4&id=&page=
- Ma, J. (2020, Jun 30) One Hong Kong teen's life in a gang: Drinking, smoking and Drugs. Young Post. https://www.scmp.com/yp/discover/lifestyle/features/article/3091176/one-hongkong-teens-life-gang-drinking-smoking-and
- Ma, J. (2020, Jul 3) Why do Hong Kong teenagers join gangs? For a sense of belonging, say social workers. Young Post. https://www.scmp.com/yp/discover/lifestyle/article/3091650/why-do-hong-kongteenagers-join-gangs-sense-belonging-say

- Mahmud, A. H. (2022, Feb 9) "Gangster is nothing": Former inmate who renounced gang membership in prison says it gave him freedom. Channel News Asia. https://www.channelnewsasia.com/singapore/prison-gang-renounce-formerinmate-freedom-2487516
- Matusitz, J., & Repass, M. (2009). Gangs in Nigeria: An updated examination. *Crime, Law and Social Change*, *5*2(5), 495–511. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10611-009-9208-y
- Maxson, C.L., Hennigan, K.M., & Sloane, D.C. (2005). It's Getting Crazy Out There: Can a Civil Gang Injunction Change a Community? *Criminology & Public Policy, 4*(3), 577-605. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1745-9133.2005.00305.x
- Meyer, D. (2019, Jun 27). *Cape Flats Violence "at worst ever" with 1,600 murdered already this year*. TimesLIVE. https://www.timeslive.co.za/news/south-africa/2019-06-27-cape-flats-violence-at-worst-ever-with-1600-murdered-already-this-year
- Mitchell, M. (2022). Armed Offenders Squad callouts are Skyrocketing. New Zealand National Party. https://www.national.org.nz/armed_offenders_squad_callouts_are_skyrocketing
- Mitchell, M. (2022). *Gang recruitment of young people skyrocketing*. New Zealand National Party. https://www.national.org.nz/gang_recruitment_of_young_people_skyrocketing

Ministry of Social Development Service (2016). Adult gang members and their children's contact with Ministry of Social Development service lines. https://www.msd.govt.nz/documents/about-msd-and-our-work/publications-resources/research/research-on-gangs-and-their-cost/gang-members-contact-with-the-msd-service-lines-for-publication-march-2016.docx#:~:text=The%20two%20largest%20adult%20gangs%20in%20New%20Zealand%20–%20the%20Mongrel,all%20known%20adult%20gang%20m embers).

- Monagas, E., & Monagas, C. (2016). Prosecuting Threats in the Age of Social Media. Northern Illinois University Law Review, 36(3), 57-78. https://huskiecommons.lib.niu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1082&=&conte xt=niulr&=&seiredir=1&referer=https%253A%252F%252Fscholar.google.com %252Fscholar%253Fhl%253Den%2526as_sdt%253D0%25252C5%2526q% 253Dwitness%252Bintimidation%252Bsocial%252Bmedia%2526btnG%253D #search=%22witness%20intimidation%20social%20media%22
- Myers, T.A. (2008). The Unconstitutionality, Ineffectiveness, and Alternatives of Gang Injunctions. *Michigan Journal of Race and Law, 14*, 285-305. https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/mjrl14&div=12&g_sent =1&casa_token=
- National Gang Center (n.d.). *Frequently asked questions about gangs*. https://nationalgangcenter.ojp.gov/about/faq#0-0

- National Gang Center. (n.d.). *National Youth Gang Survey Analysis: Gang-related offenses*. https://nationalgangcenter.ojp.gov/survey-analysis/gang-related-offenses
- New Zealand Parliament. (n.d.). New Zealand Gang Membership: A snapshot of recent trends. https://www.parliament.nz/en/pb/library-researchpapers/research-papers/new-zealand-gang-membership-a-snapshot-of-recenttrends/
- Oak, M. (2023, May 24). Georgia authorities sound alarm about gangs recruiting for younger and younger members. 11Alive. https://www.11alive.com/article/news/local/gang-recruitment-problem-georgiayoung-members/85-892ff43f-1f93-4fe8-a5d3-48444bb80909
- O'Deane, M.D., & Morreale, S.A. (2011). Evaluation of the Effectiveness of Gang Injunctions in California. *The Journal of Criminal Justice Research, 2*(1), 1-30. https://d1wqtxts1xzle7.cloudfront.net/2143883/RM210721_EVAL_of_Gang_Fi nal_Version_JCJR_3-2011-libre.pdf?1390826246=&response-contentdisposition=inline%3B+filename%3DEvaluation_of_Gang_Injunctions.pdf&Ex pires=1702615523&Signature=YI4uJurybzRHhkVa4LP3j0aZc--ItXJCqjZ6iSGdVuA5Qqq5DOfDrp~dQ3H6y9TrdvzVsufCLuzGJPhwdiodCJuD KXb559G7xJSM~It7A5n7SGchkvez5VtBtbP0sTY9yI4sLGN~u9GYpMc2Zkla2 ~LyHvUFKqQGsS-DHEMb0Gzm6EQ-w3C9KovBkT3I9IIzliCCcOMSaEUOP0-PgwiLAlliug-FjQNJqAU0wYiZbIVKnkwrOjZAz3Rk1IJigS0Q7FGtP9FcjxA5OKqW5F6CUr71IMt4BsVN-93A27B~oFa5mu2WC0kD5VsQMkbWwsFsY8Xq-5xV88JANe9cxCYJg__&Key-Pair-Id=APKAJLOHF5GGSLRBV4ZA
- Olson, D.E., Dooley, B., & Kane, C.M. (2004). *The relationship between gang membership and inmate recidivism*. Illinois Criminal Justice Information Authority. https://archive.icjia.cloud/files/icjia/pdf/Bulletins/gangrecidivism.pdf
- O'Malley, M. (2014). Witness Intimidation in the Digital Age. *Journal of the National District Attorneys Association, 48*(3), 14-20. https://pceinc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/06/Witness-Cooperation-and-Intimidation-Witness-Intimidation-In-the-Digital-Age.pdf
- Paredes, C. L., & Navarrete, K. (2022). Gang activity in the neighborhood: Fear of assault or robbery in the Northern Triangle. *International Journal of Sociology*, 53(1), 1–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/00207659.2022.2115683
- Prevention of Organised Crime Act, Republic of South Africa, Act No. 121 (1998). https://www.gov.za/documents/prevention-organised-crime-act
- Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organizations Act, 18 United States Code, Chapter 96, Section 1961-1968 (1970). https://uscode.house.gov/view.xhtml?path=/prelim@title18/part1/chapter96&e dition=prelim
- Rochelle, T.L., Lo, T.W., & Ng, S.H. (2010). The Relationship Between Gangs and Social Capital in Hong Kong. Social Capital in Hong Kong: Connectivities and Page **27** of **30**

Social Enterprise. https://books.google.com.sg/books?hl=en&lr=&id=CpHEh-L6oHgC&oi=fnd&pg=PR13&dq=social+capital+in+hong+kong+connectivities+a nd+social+enterprise&ots=ATkoUeIMFH&sig=xf67_w_bRTADKQJObUZnT0Za OBw&redir_esc=y#v=onepage&q=gang&f=false

- Salaam, A. O. (2011). Yandaba on the streets of Kano: Social Conditions and criminality. *Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies*, *6*(1), 68–77. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450128.2011.554581
- Salaam, A.O., & Brown, J. (2010). Lagos "area boys", substance usage and potential risk factors. *International Journal of Mental Health and Addiction*, *10*(1), 83–96. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11469-010-9299-9
- Shanmugam, K. (2018). Second Reading of the Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) (Amendment) Bill – Speech by Mr K Shanmugam, Minister for Home Affairs and Minister for Law [Speech transcript]. Parliamentary Speeches. https://www.mha.gov.sg/mediaroom/parliamentary/secondreading-of-the-criminal-law-temporary-provisions-amendment-bill---speechby-mr-k-shanmugam-minister-for-home-affairs-and-minister-for-law/
- Shein, M. (2015). *What is Criminal Liability?* Federal Criminal Law Center. https://federalcriminallawcenter.com/2015/01/criminal-liability/
- Shields, N., Nadasen, K., & Pierce, L. (2008). The effects of community violence on children in Cape Town, South Africa. *Child Abuse & Neglect*, 32(5), 589–601. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chiabu.2007.07.010
- Shiner, M. (2009). *Civil Gang Injunctions: A Guide for Prosecutors*. National District Attorneys Association. https://www.ojp.gov/ncjrs/virtual-library/abstracts/civil-gang-injunctions-guide-prosecutors
- Singapore Prison Service (2022). *Breaking gang affiliations behind bars*. https://www.sps.gov.sg/files/breaking%20gang%20affiliations%20behind%20b ars.pdf
- Street Terrorism Enforcement and Prevention Act, California Code, Penal Code, Chapter 11, Section 186.20-186.36 (1988). https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/codes_displayText.xhtml?lawCode=PE N&division=&title=7.&part=1.&chapter=11.&article
- Stretesky, P. B., & Pogrebin, M. R. (2007). Gang-related gun violence. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, *36*(1), 85–114. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891241606287416
- Swingler, S. (2014, Jun 1). *The Cape's youth gangs: Bigger, deeper, more dangerous*. Daily Maverick. https://www.dailymaverick.co.za/article/2014-05-26-the-capes-youth-gangs-bigger-deeper-more-dangerous/
- Tan, C. (2023, Sep 25). Criminal groups from China spreading out to South-East Asia, including S'pore: Experts. The Straits Times.

https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courts-crime/criminal-groups-from-china-spreading-out-to-south-east-asia-including-s-pore-experts

- The Guardian (2013). *Philadelphia police probe Instagram account over witness identification*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2013/nov/08/philadelphia-police-instagram-rats215-witness-ids
- The Statutes of the Republic of Singapore (2020 Revised Ed.). *Criminal Law* (*Temporary Provisions*) *Act 1955*. https://sso.agc.gov.sg/Act/CLTPA1955?ViewType=Pdf&_=20230614120358
- Traver, H. (2009). Controlling Triads and Organized Crime in Hong Kong. *Hong Kong Journal*, *14*, 1-9. https://carnegieendowment.org/hkjournal/PDF/2009_summer/1.pdf
- United Nations (2023). Hundreds of thousands trafficked into online criminality across SE Asia. https://news.un.org/en/story/2023/08/1140187
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2007). *Annual Report 2007* https://www.unodc.org/pdf/annual_report_2007/AR06_fullreport.pdf
- United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (2019). Organised crime syndicates are targeting Southeast Asia to expand operations: UNODC. https://www.unodc.org/roseap/en/2019/07/transnational-organised-crimesoutheast-asia-report-launch/story.html
- Valasik, M., & Reid, S.E. (2021). Taking Stock of Gang Violence: An Overview of the Literature. Handbook of Interpersonal Violence and Abuse Across the Lifespan, 2045-2065. https://www.researchgate.net/profile/Matthew-Valasik/publication/335774816_Taking_Stock_of_Gang_Violence_An_Overvie w_of_the_Literature/links/5d7a6d0f299bf1ec8bd35969/Taking-Stock-of-Gang-Violence-An-Overview-of-the-Literature.pdf
- Vannoy, B. (2009). Turning Their Lives Around: California Cities Pioneer Gang Injunction Removal Procedures. *Journal of the National Association of Administrative Law Judiciary, 29*(1), 283-323. https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/jnaa29&div=11&g_sent =1&casa_token=
- Whitney-Snel, K., Valdez, C. E., & Totaan, J. (2020). "we break the cycle...": Motivations for prosocial advocacy among former gang members to end gang involvement. *Journal of Community Psychology*, *48*(6), 1929–1941. https://doi.org/10.1002/jcop.22390
- Wolfe, D. (2020, Nov 2). Northern triangle: Terrifying to live in, dangerous to leave. World Vision Canada. https://www.worldvision.ca/stories/childprotection/northern-triangle
- Woon, W. (2022, Apr 9). Gang members involved in one of the worst attacks on cops in Singapore. The Straits Times. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/courtscrime/gang-members-involved-in-one-of-the-worst-attacks-on-

cops#:~:text=SINGAPORE%20%2D%20In%20one%20of%20the,members%2 0of%20a%20secret%20society

- Yusof, Z. M. (2021, Jan 23). 3 notorious gang leaders in S'pore, including "one-eyed dragon" and "Singapore siao." The Straits Times. https://www.straitstimes.com/singapore/notorious-gang-leaders
- 5 Things to Know About The Criminal Law (Temporary Provisions) (Amendment) Bill 2018. (2018, February 16). https://www.gov.sg/article/5-things-to-know-about-the-criminal-law-temporary-provisions-amendment-bill-2018